http://dspace.org

Material Science

Thesis and Dissertations

2021-03-04

PROCESS PARAMETERS OPTIMIZATION FOR CHIPBOARD MANUFACTU

þÿYECHALE, BISHAW&&

http://ir.bdu.edu.et/handle/123456789/12026 Downloaded from DSpace Repository, DSpace Institution's institutional repository



BAHIR DAR UNIVERSITY COLLEGE OF SCIENCE DEPARTMENT OF CHEMISTRY

A Thesis on

"Synthesis, Structural Investigation and Assessment of Microbial Activity of Mononuclear and Homobinuclear complex of Iron (III) and 1, 10-phenanthroline using ethylenediamine as link"

By: Aychal Arega Advisor: Getinet Tamiru (Ph.D.)

July 2020

Bahir Dar, Ethiopia

Master Thesis (Inorganic Chemistry Stream)

THESIS APPROVAL SHEET

I have read and evaluated this thesis entitled "Synthesis, Structural Investigation and Assessment of Antibacterial Activities of New Mononuclear and Homobinuclear Iron (III) complex of 1, 10-phenanthroline using ethylenediamine as link" Prepared by Aychal Arega under my supervision, I certify that the thesis is sufficient to full fill the requirement of the degree of master of science in inorganic chemistry.

Getinet Tamiru (PhD)

Name of Advisor Signature Date

As a member of the examination committee of the thesis entitled "Synthesis, Structural Investigation and Assessment of Antibacterial Activities of New Mononuclear and Homobinuclear Iron (III) complexes of 1, 10-phenanthroline using ethylenediamine as link" Prepared by Aychal Arega, I certify that the thesis is sufficient to full fill the requirement of the degree of Master of Science in Inorganic Chemistry.

Name of External Examiner	Signature	Date
Name of Internal Examiner-1	Signature	Date
Name of Internal Examiner-2	Signature	Date

Bahir Dar University

July 2020

DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the work described in this thesis was carried out by me under the supervision of Dr. Getinet Tamiru at the Department of Chemistry, Bahir Dar University. I also hereby confirm that the work embodied in this thesis report is an original investigation and has not been submitted in part or full for any other diploma or degree of this or any other university.

Aychal Arega

Name of Student

Signature

Date of submission

Bahir Dar University

July 2020

Bahir Dar

Acknowledgment

Fore mostly and above all, I would like to give my special thanks to the greatest Almighty God for seeing and support me for this success.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude and appreciation to my advisor Dr. Getinet Tamiru for his friendly unreserved guidance and constructive comments from the very beginning to the completion of my thesis work and all other aspects. I appreciate him a lot and his friendly approach is unforgettable.

Secondly, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Dr. Atakilt Abebe for his friendly approach during my laboratory work, open discussions for his aid to me in all aspects.

I would like to Acknowledge Bahir Dar University, Science College the Department of Chemistry offers me for this free Scholarship to attend my degree of Master of Science.

I thank immensely M/r Kidanemariam Tekley, lab assistance of chemistry in Bahir Dar University who help me in running ICP-OES and Mihert Kindie and Aragaw Genet running IR Spectrophotometer with a lot of technical and material support.

I thank my family for their financial support, motivation, encouragement, and prayer to accomplishing my study particularly, my younger sister supports me as what she can in all.

I would like to Acknowledge Mrs. Asemu Afework and her elder child Solomon Tibebu gives me for their special Support to accomplish this work.

Last but not least, I would like to offer my regards and blessings to my friends of all of those who supported wishes the best to me until the end of this work.

Pages
LIST OF SCHEMES VII
LIST OF FIGURES VIII
LIST OF TABLES IX
LIST OF APPENDIXX
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS XI
Abstract XII
1- INTRODUCTION1
1.1. Background of the study1
1.2 Statement of the problem
1.3. Significance of the Study
1.4. Objectives of the study 5
1.4.1. General Objective 5
1.4.2. Specific Objective
2-REVIEW OF LITERATURE
2.1 Overview of the chemistry of ligands (1, 10-Phenanthroline, Ethylenediamine)
and the metal iron
2.1.1 1, 10-phenanthroline 6
2.1.2 Ethylenediamine
2.1.3 Metal Iron (Fe)7
2.1.4 Iron (III) chloride7
2.2 Review on the synthesis, structural investigation and antimicrobial activity of some
Fe (III) complexes with different ligands

Table of Contents

Contents

3 - MATERIALS AND METHODS 12
3.1. The methodology of the study 12
3.2. Chemicals and Regents
3.3 Instruments and Method12
3.4. Synthesis
3.4.1. Synthesis of Complexes
3.4.1.1. Synthesis of [Fe(phen) ₂ (H ₂ O) ₂] Cl ₃
3.4.1.2. Synthesis of [Fe(phen) ₂ (en)(H ₂ O)]Cl ₃ 14
3.4.1.3. Synthesis of [Fe ₂ (phen) ₄ (en)(H ₂ O) ₂]Cl ₆
3.5. Characterization of Metal complexes
3.5.1. Physicochemical Measurements
3.5.1.1. Solubility Test of Fe (III) complexes
3.5.1.2. Qualitative Chloride Test
3.5.1.3 Quantitative Chloride Test17
3.5.1.4 Melting Point Determination17
3.5.1.5. Molar Conductivity Measurement
3.5.2 Spectroscopic Techniques
3.5.2.1. Metal Determination17
3.5.2.2. UV-Vis Spectroscopy Study
3.5.2.3. FT- IR Spectroscopy Study18
3.6 Antibacterial Studies
3.6.1 Media Used 19

3.6.2 Source of microorganism
3.6.3 <i>In- vitro</i> antibacterial assay 19
3.6.4 Antibacterial study of Iron (III) metal complexes and determination of their
activity19
3.6.5. Minimum Inhibitory Concentration20
4 -RESULTS AND DISCUSSION
4.1. Physical Characterization Fe (III) Complexes21
4.2. IR Spectral Study of Ligands and their Fe (III) Complexes23
4.3. UV-Visible Spectral Study of Ligands, Metal Salt and Fe (III)
Complexes25
4.4. Structural Investigation
4.5. Antimicrobial Testing
4.6. Antibacterial Activity
4.7. Comparison of Activity of Fe (III) complexes and Gentamyin31
4.8. Minimum Inhibitory Concentration (MIC) Assay of
$[Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_632$
5-CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION
5.1. Conclusion
5.2. Recommendation
6. REFERENCE
APPENDIXE41

LIST OF SCHEMES

Scheme 1: Synthesis of [Fe(Phen) ₂ (H ₂ O) ₂]Cl ₃	14
Scheme 2: Synthesis of [Fe(Phen) ₂ (en)(H ₂ O)]Cl ₃	14
Scheme 3: Synthesis of [Fe ₂ (Phen) ₄ (en)(H ₂ O) ₂]Cl ₆	15

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Structure of 1, 10 phenanthroline monohydrate	. 6
Figure 2: Structure of Ethylenediamine	7
Figure 3: IR spectra of Ethylenediamine, 1,10-phenanthroline, [Fe(Phen) ₂ (H ₂ O) ₂]Cl ₃ ,	
$[Fe(Phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ and $[Fe_2(Phen)_4(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$	25
Figure 4: UV-Vis spectra of Ethylenediamine, FeCl ₃ , 1,10-phenanthroline and their Fe	
(III) Complexes	28
Figure 5: The graph showed the comparisons for the antibacterial activity of the metal	
salt, ligands, the synthesized complexes and the solvent regarding antibiotic	
drug(gentamyin)	30
Figure 6: The photographic images for the antibacterial activity of ligands, Salt, and	
complexes	31

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: shows the physical and analytical data of precursor and new mixed ligand Fe
(III) complexes
Table 2: The solubility of precursor and new mixed ligand Fe (III) complexes
Table 3: IR spectral data for ligands and their corresponding precursor and new mixed
ligand Fe (III) complexes
Table 4: UV-Vis spectral data for ligands, metal salt, and their corresponding precursor
and new mixed ligand Fe (III) complexes
Table 5: Antibacterial activity of the ligand, the metal salt, their complexes and
Gentamicin
Table 6: The % activity indices of the Fe (III) complexes compared to gentamycin 32

LIST OF APPENDIX

Appendix 1: IR Spectra of Ethylenediamine ligand	. 41
Appendix 2: IR spectra of 1, 10- Phenanthroline ligand	. 42
Appendix 3: IR Spectra of [Fe (phen) ₂ (H ₂ O) ₂] Cl ₃ Complex	. 43
Appendix 4: IR Spectra of [Fe (phen) ₂ (en)(H ₂ O) ₂] Cl ₃ Complex	. 44
Appendix 5: IR Spectra of [Fe ₂ (phen) ₄ (en)(H ₂ O) ₂] Cl ₃ Complex.	. 45
Appendix 6: Uv-Vis Spectra of Ethylenediamine ligand	. 46
Appendix 7: UV-Vis Spectra of phenanthroline ligand	. 47
Appendix 8: Uv-Vis Spectra of Ferric Salt	. 48
Appendix 9: Uv-Vis Spectra of [Fe(phen) ₂ (H ₂ O) ₂] Cl ₃ Complex A) Normal B) Expand	led
for charge transfer band and C) expanded for the d-d transition band.	. 49
Appendix 10: Uv-Vis Spectra of [Fe(phen) ₂ (en)(H ₂ O) ₂] Cl ₃ Complex. A) Normal B)	
Expanded for charge transfer band and C) expanded for the d-d transition band	. 50
Appendix 11 : Uv-Vis Spectra of [Fe ₂ (phen) ₄ (en)(H ₂ O) ₂] Cl ₆ Complex A) Normal B)	
Expanded for charge transfer band and C) expanded for the d-d transition band	. 51

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS

Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectroscopy						
Ultra Violet Visible spectroscopy						
Furrier Transfer Infrared radiation spectroscopy						
Electron Spray Ionization Spectra						
Proton Nuclear Magnetic Resonance						
Thermal Gravimetric Diffraction Scanning colorimetery						
Mass Spectra						
Electron-spin resonance						
Phenanthroline						
Bipyridine						
Acetamide						
Quinolinol						
Escherichia Coli						
Klebsiella Pneumonia						
Staphylococcus Aurous						
Staphylococcus Payogen						
Pyridine						
Mueller-Hinton Agar						
Minimum Inhibition Concentration						
Ligand to Metal Charge Transfer						
Metal to Ligand Charge Transfer						
Inhibition Zone						
Activity index						

Abstract

The improper use of antibiotics has led to an increase in drug-resistant bacteria against known antibiotics. To overcome the alarming problem of microbial resistance to antibiotics, the discovery of novel active metal complexes derived from biologically active heterocyclic aromatic ligands for drug development against new targets is a matter of urgency. Based on this, in the present study two new Iron (III) complexes $[Fe(phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ mononuclear and $[Fe_2(phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ binuclear were synthesized from $FeCl_3$, 1,10-phenanthroline monohydrate, and ethylenediamine by drop wise addition of ligand solution to the salt. The structures of the synthesized complexes were characterized using various Physico-chemical (Chloride test, molar conductance, solubility test, and melting point) and spectroscopic techniques (FTIR, UV-Vis, ICP-OES analysis). The change in color, solubility, melting point, peak position in the FT-IR and UV-Vis from the ligand indicate the formation of metal complexes. Based on the analytical and spectroscopic data Octahedral geometry were presumed to be achieved. The synthesized metal complexes have been evaluated for their *in-vitro* antibacterial activity against some Gram-positive (Staphylococcus aureus, Streptococcus pyogenes) and Gram-negative (Escherichia coli and Klebsiella Pneumonia) bacteria by Disc diffusion method. The comparative antibacterial study was also conducted using commercial drug Gentamycin as reference material. The synthesized complexes showed even higher antibacterial activity on (S. aurous and K. Pneumonia) and comparable antibacterial activity on (S. pyogenes and E. Coli) compared to the standard antibiotic drug Gentamycin. Thus, the synthesized complexes may be considered as potential antibacterial agents after passing cytotoxicity testing.

Keywords: Iron (III) complexes, Antibacterial Activity, 1, 10, phenanthroline, ethylenediamine.

1- INTRODUCTION

1.1. Background of the study

Coordination chemistry is about tuning properties of metal ions using different ligands to form metal complexes with new properties upon the different modes of coordination. The pharmacological activities, properties, and their interaction ability within DNA/RNA base pairs can significantly change after complex formation [1-3]. The synthesized Metal-complexes have antimicrobial activity when administered and no more intention given to synthesize them earlier. However, due to the success of cisplatin as (anticancer), gold (anti-arthritic), bismuth(antiulcer) and iron(antimalarial) drug and the ability of transition metal complexes to bind DNA and RNA, there has been increasing interest in Medicinal inorganic chemistry using metal complexes as antimicrobial agents. Based on this, the synthesis of metal complexes with desired properties by changing the ligand has become an interesting research area. Designing new metal complexes with a new property, drug action, and therapeutic abilities has been part of this activity [4-8].

Transition-metal complexes in particular with N-and O – donor atoms have antimicrobial properties. These is due to stabilizing ability transition-metals for short-lived ligands, to synthesize metal complexes and it's interaction ability with some negatively charged bio-molecules leads recent metal-based drug development [9-10]. The Heterocyclic ligands such as 1, 10 – phenanthroline, amino acids, and their metal complexes have a wide range of biological activities such as antibacterial, antifungal, antitumor, and antiviral activities. These properties are due to their coordination abilities with metal ions and pharmacological values of ligands take the attention of the scientific community as a focus of the investigation. These properties could be attributed to the presence of nitrogen (N) atom in the ligand moieties to interact with biological molecules. [3, 6, 11 -16]

Investigation of polynuclear metal complexes has been great interest nowadays because of their interesting magnetic properties. Particularly, the synthesis of iron (III) binuclear complexes, which differ in the type and kind of bridging moiety and ligands directly coordinated to the metal ion are many and part of this activity. Binuclear iron (III) complexes with metal centers linked by pyridine and imidazole derivates; cyano metallic complexes; pyridine N-oxide derivates; and oxo, oxalate and hydroxo-bridging complexes were reported in the previous work [17]. Literature shows interesting results obtained on the synthesis, characterization and antimicrobial activity of binuclear complexes of Iron (II) with Schiff Base shows better activity than salts upon coordination were reported [6, 18 -28]. A series of binuclear iron (III) complexes in which phen acts as a terminal ligand has been reported [21, 29]. Some mononuclear iron (III) complexes with Resorcinide, Phen, Py, Bipy and Ac differ in the type of ligand coordinated to metal ions has been reported by Bitew Fentahun 2019 (iron(III) with Resorcinide and Phen), Bekalu Molla 2018 (Iron (III) with Py and Ac), Melese Abiye 2018 (Iron (III) with Phen, Bipy and Ac) in Bahir Dar University but there is no reports have appeared before on the Binuclear mixed ligand complex of iron (III) with 1, 10-phenanthroline as a terminal ligand and ethylenediamine as a link. However, no report was found on the synthesis, characterization, and assessment of antibacterial activity of binuclear mixed ligand complexes of iron (III) Containing1, 10-phenanthroline, and ethylenediamine as a link.

Although, a large number of antibiotics are available for medical use rapid emergence of old and new antibiotic resistance is persisted and fast becoming a global concern which revealed the need for new classes of antimicrobial agents. The conventional solution obtained taking wild growing plants and animals as a source has become problematic. This problem has magnetized the attention of the scientific community, in general, to consider and investigate transition metal complexes as alternative solutions for this problem [30-32].To overcome this problem of bacterial resistance to the known antibiotics, there is a real perceived need for the discovery of new, novel active antibacterial compounds with a good spectrum of activity and a new mechanism of action against new targets is a matter of urgency [33-37]. From

This perspective, the synthesis of new metal complexes and assessment of their antibacterial activity has been considered by the global community as part of the solution [5, 7, 17, 31, 46, 47] and some binuclear [18-21, 23, 28] metal mixed-ligand complexes have been reported. To the best of our knowledge, there is no report to the antibacterial activity of binuclear Fe (III) mixed ligand complexes.

Therefore, to complement the efforts made by the world's scientific community in alleviating the aforementioned problem motivated us to look for a solution by synthesis and assessment of antibacterial activities of mononuclear and binuclear mixed-ligand Fe (III) complexes containing 1,10-phenanthroline and ethylenediamine in combined and there is no report has appeared earlier with this composition.

1.2 Statement of the problem

Antimicrobial drug resistance is one of our most serious health threats and serious public health problem. [18, 34, 38-42] Antibiotic resistance is rising to dangerously high levels and spreading globally, in all parts of the world. These were the most pressing public health problems, threatening our ability to treat common infectious diseases and poses a substantial threat to morbidity and mortality worldwide as a consequence million of the population are infected and died every year worldwide. This growing list of infections becoming harder and sometimes impossible, to treat as antibiotics become less effective [30, 34, 43-46]. To overcome the alarming problem of this microbial resistance to known antibiotics, the discovery of novel active compounds of metal complexes with new modes of action, properties, and mechanisms against new targets to the lipid layer of the antibiotic-resistant micro-organisms is a matter of urgency. Therefore, the Synthesis and application of transition metal complexes of nitrogen-containing heterocyclic Ligands exhibit versatile biological roles and microbial activities to complement the efforts made by the world scientific community in alleviating the problem. This study is, therefore, complementing the efforts made by the world scientific community in alleviating the problem by synthesis, investigate the structure and it's the antibacterial activity of new mixed ligand mononuclear and binuclear iron (III) complexes bridged by ligands with high lipophilicity, drug action upon coordination.

1.3. Significance of the Study

Antibiotic discovery needs to be re-energized; to rival the threat for the increasing number of resistant bacteria to known antibiotics. Strategies need to be designed to synthesize the metal complexes with a good spectrum of activity and new mechanisms of action to resistant bacteria. The synthesized metal complexes are effective for their antibacterial activity to have been considered as potent classes of drugs by the global community [10]. This study the synthesized metal complexes were more effective to bacteria where the antibacterial activity was Investigated address the problem arising due bacteria resistant to antibiotics considered to be widely manufactured in pharmacological industry and therapeutic applications in the health care system.

1.4. Objectives of the study

1.4.1. General Objective

The purpose of this work was to synthesize, characterize, and Investigate the antibacterial activity of Mononuclear and binuclear Fe (III) mixed ligand complex of 1, 10-phenanthroline, and Ethylenediamine.

1.4.2. Specific Objective

- > To synthesize the Mononuclear complex (1) $[Fe(phen)_2(en)H_2O].Cl_3$ using 1:2:1 ratio of the Ferric chloride, Phenanthroline Monohydrated, ethylenediamine
- To synthesize the Binuclear complex (2) of [Fe₂(phen)₄(en)(H₂O)₂]Cl₆ using 2:1 ratio of the precursor complex [Fe (Phen)₂(H₂O)₂]Cl₃ and Ethylenediamine
- To characterize the synthesized metal complexes using some analytical, and spectroscopic techniques.
- To investigate the antibacterial activity of the new complexes (1) and (2) against some Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria.
- To compare the antibacterial activities of the complexes with a commercially available drug.

2-REVIEW OF LITERATURE

2.1 Overview of the chemistry of ligands (1, 10-Phenanthroline, Ethylenediamine) and the metal iron

2.1.1 1, 10-phenanthroline

1, 10-phenanthroline is a classic, rigid planar, hydrophobic, electron-poor, π -acidic, chelating bidentate heteroaromatic and cyclic ligand makes its high ability to chelate many metal ions via its two nitrogen's to exert excellent *in vitro* antimicrobial activity against a broad-spectrum of bacterial, fungal pathogens. The melting point of 1, 10-phenanthroline is 117 ^oC. The antimicrobial activity of phen can be significantly modulated by modifying its structure. The development of metal-phen complexes offers the medicinal chemist an opportunity to expand such structural diversity by controlling the geometry and varying the oxidation states of the metal center, with the inclusion of appropriate auxiliary ligands in the structure, offering the opportunity to target different biochemical pathways in bacteria. [29]



Figure 1: Structure of 1, 10 phenanthroline monohydrate.

2.1.2 Ethylenediamine

EDA has moderate acute toxicity in animals. It is a primary irritant; being corrosive when undiluted, and is also a skin sensitizer. EDA has not been tested for mutagenicity to current regulatory standards, and there are no assays for a clastogenic activity or for the potential to express activity in somatic cells *in vivo*. Thus, there is insufficient information to draw firm conclusions regarding the mutagenic potential of EDA. EDA was not carcinogenic in animals. EDA is a colorless to yellowish hygroscopic liquid with an ammonia-like odor. Its molecular weight is 60.12. It is a strongly alkaline, very volatile, pungent material, which fumes profusely in air. It has a melting point of about 8.5 °C, a boiling point of 116 °C and it is miscible with water and alcohol. The metal complexes of Ethylenediamine have high antimicrobial activity. [37]

Figure 2: Structure of Ethylenediamine.

2.1.3 Metal Iron (Fe)

Most proteins in cells of living organisms require transition metal ion for their proper function. Iron is an essential element for the growth and development of all the scale of living organisms, and acquiring iron is crucial for the development of any pathogen. The ability of microorganisms to compete successfully with the host for iron is an important determinant of their virulence because it has antibacterial activity under suitable concentration. As a result, the longstanding battle between pathogens and hosts for iron acquisition is effective for the survival of the host organism. Iron (III) complexes were applicable for diagnostic imaging techniques in inorganic medicinal chemistry and known antimicrobial activity. Iron participates in a large number of cellular processes, the most important of which are oxygen transport, ATP generation, cell growth and proliferation, and detoxification. It is a co-enzyme or enzyme activator of ribonucleotide reductase, a key enzyme for DNA synthesis, which catalyzes the conversion of ribonucleotides to deoxyribonucleotides.[29,47, 48]

2.1.4 Iron (III) chloride

Anhydrous iron (III) chloride is an inorganic, a black, essential solid compound which has a molecular mass of 162.2 g/mol, melting point 37 ⁰C with the molecular formula, FeCl₃ and soluble in water. It forms numerous additional compounds, especially with organic molecules that contain donor atom, for example, ethers, alcohols, aldehydes, ketones, and amines. Iron (III) chloride is hygroscopic and can absorb water from the atmosphere to produce a yellow hydrated ferric chloride, FeCl₃.6H₂O having an octahedral Geometry of the complex. Anhydrous iron (III) chloride is fairly strong Lewis acid. It is used mostly in the pharmaceutical industry where it is used as a precursor for iron-bearing medicine anemia treatment [48] forms hydrogen chloride, which dissolves in the water forming hydrochloric acid.

2.2 Review on the synthesis, structural investigation and antimicrobial activity of some Fe (III) complexes with different ligands

Some reports have appeared before on synthesis, characterization of iron (III) complexes. **Li, F. et al.** [19]; a novel oxalate-bridged binuclear iron (III) complex of aminophenol derivative ligands was synthesized. The structure of the synthesized binuclear iron (III) complexes were characterized by elemental analysis (C, H, N), X-ray crystallography, FT-IR, UV–Vis, magnetic susceptibility studies and cyclic voltammetry techniques in which its X-ray structure has been revealed that the synthesized complex having an octahedral arrangement and each iron (III) is coordinated by two oxygen atoms of the oxalate group, two amine nitrogens and two oxygen atoms of phenolate ligand. The Magnetic studies revealed the presence of weak anti-ferromagnetic interaction in this compound, which confirms the presence of a ligand-bridged structure.

Feng X.et.al.[21]; A novel binuclear iron(III) Schiff base complex has been synthesized from the mixture of Fe(NO₃)₃ and KSCN in suitable anhydrous methanol solvent was refluxed for 3 hr in 1:1 ratio. To the resulted mixture solution DMF solution of 5-nitrosalicylaldehyde and 1,3propanediamine was added in 2:1 ratio with constant stirring for 2.50 hr in which the two Fe Schiff base moieties were doubly bridged by two hydroxyl moieties. The structure of the synthesized binuclear iron (III) complexes were characterized by elemental analysis, X-ray diffraction analysis, magnetic susceptibility and spectroscopic techniques such as FT-IR to confirm its distorted octahedral geometry in which each iron(III) is six-coordinated by two N atoms from 1,3-propane diamine, two O atoms from 5-nitrosalicylaldehyde and two O atoms from lattice water.

T. Karimpour et al.[23]; has been synthesized a novel oxalate-bridged binuclear iron (III) complex of deprotonated tetradentate aminophenol ligand containing ethylenediamine moiety in the ligand and is a derivative form of an aminophenol was synthesized by addition of $FeCl_3$ to a tetradentate aminophenol and Triethylamine mixture in ethanol solution in a ratio of (1:1:2 mmol) under continuous stirring and then after An ethanol solution of $H_2C_2O_4$ and Triethylamine in (0.5: 1.00 mmol) ratio was added to the mixture. After 4 hr stirring, the initial blue color changed to bluish-purple is an indicator for the formation of the complex. The iron complex has been characterized by elemental analysis, X-ray crystallography, infrared spectroscopy, UV–Vis, magnetic susceptibility studies, and cyclic voltammetry techniques. X-ray structure analysis has revealed that each iron (III) is coordinated by two oxygen atoms from the oxalate group, two amine nitrogens, and two oxygen atoms from phenolate ligand in an octahedral arrangement. The temperature variable magnetic susceptibility exhibits quite strong antiferromagnetic coupling between the two iron (III) ion centers.

Jian, F.F, et al. [20]; a new oxo-bridged binuclear iron (III) complex of phenanthroline with other ligands have been Synthesized by reacting phen with FeCl₃. 6H₂O in 2:1 ratio using ethanol solvent solution and constant stirring of the reaction at which the PH is adjusted at PH=1 in dilute Sulphuric acid solution in which the sulfate anions in the lattice used the charge of the titled complex. The structure of the synthesized binuclear iron (III) complexes were characterized by elemental analysis, TG-DSC, X-ray diffraction analysis and spectroscopic techniques FT-IR to confirm the crystal structure the newly synthesized complex having two octahedrally coordinated iron(III) ions are surrounded by two nitrogen from phenanthroline and four oxygen atoms from water and bridged Oxygen atom to form a distorted octahedral geometry.

Jinyu Li et al.[28]; has been synthesized one oxo-bridged binuclear iron(III) complex of Phenantroline with the mixture of $(NEt_4)_2[Fe_2OCl_6]$ and PhCOONa in suitable acetonitrile solvent with stirring for 2 hr, and then an acetonitrile solution of phenanthroline was added into a mixture with constant stirring for 5 hr. the structure of the synthesized complexes characterizing by using various techniques such as X-ray diffraction, IR, Magnetic susceptibility and elemental analysis which confirms each part in binuclear iron(III) complex possesses distorted octahedral Geometry. In which each iron atoms are surrounded by four nitrogen atoms from two phenanthrolines that are perpendicular to each other and two oxygen atoms one from the bridged and the other is from Benzoic acid to form a non-linear complex.

Bitew Fentahun [65] reported on the Synthesis, Structural Investigation and Assessment of Antibacterial Activities of New Iron (III) Complexes with Resorcinide Alone (H[FeR₂] and Mixed with 1,10 Phenantroline (H[FeR₂(Phen)]). *Bahirdar University*, **2019**. The structure of the synthesized complexes was characterized by using physicochemical, and spectroscopic techniques (UV-Vis, FT-IR, ¹H-NMR, ESI-MS and ICP-OES) confirms square planar geometry to the former and the later octahedral geometry was suggested respectively. Furthermore, the antibacterial activity of the synthesized metal complexes was evaluated against some Gram-positive (*staphylococcus aureus, Staphylococcus pyogenes*) and Gram-negative (*Escherichia coli, Klebsiella Pneumonia*) bacteria by Disc Diffusion method and both are effective in all bacterial strains when compared with the standard drug, gentamicin.

Melese Abeyie [66] reported on Synthesis, Structural Investigation, and Antibacterial Activity of Mixed Ligand Complexes of mononuclear Iron (III), Phen, Bpy and Ac *Bahirdar university*, **2018**. The physicochemical and spectroscopic data obtained were confirmed Coordination ligands to metal leads the successful formation of the new target [Fe(Phen)(H₂O)₄]Cl₃,[Fe(Phen)(Bpy)(H₂O)₂]Cl₃ and [Fe(Phen)(Bpy)(Ac)(H₂O)]Cl₃ complexes and Octahedral geometry was suggested. The *in-vitro* antibacterial activities of complexes were tested for antimicrobial activity against two Gram-positive bacteria (*Staphylococcus aureus and Streptococcus pyogenes*) and two Gram-negative bacteria (*Escherichia coli and Klebsiella Pneumonia*) by Disc diffusion method and all showed antibacterial activity. The complexes have comparable to Gentamycin in antibacterial activity against all tested bacterial strains except *Klebsiella Pneumonia*.

Bekalu Mola [67] reported on the Synthesis, Structural Investigation, and Assessment of Antibacterial Activities of Iron (III) Mixed Ligand Complexes of Bpy and Ac *Bahirdar University*, **2018**. The structures of the complexes were characterized by physic-chemical and spectroscopic techniques (UV-Vis, FT-IR, and ICP-OES). The antibacterial activities

of the synthesized metal complexes were evaluated against Gram-positive (*staphylococcus aurous, Staphylococcus pyogenes*) and Gram-negative (*Escherichia coli, and Klebsiella Pneumonia*) bacteria by Disc Diffusion method and its antimicrobial activity were is smaller in all bacterial species when compared with Gentamycin. Furthermore; the minimum inhibitory concentrations of the complexes were determined.

D.A. House, P.J. Steel et al. [68] Has been reported the first monodentate and bidentate bridging ethylenediamine ligand cobalt complexes (cis-[CoCl(en)₂(enH)]Cl (ZnCl₄) and cis μ -en[CoCl(en)₂]₂Cl (ZnCl₄)) in which their structure is characterized by X-ray crystallography revealed Octahedral geometry. But the antibacterial activities of the synthesized mononuclear and binuclear metal complexes were not investigated.

Getinet Tamiru et al. [17] reported two new ethylenediamine containing cobalt (II) mononuclear and ethylenediamine bridged binuclear mixed ligand complexes $[Co(phen)_2(Act)(en)]Cl_2$, and $[Co_2(phen)_4(Act)_2(en)]Cl_4$ and one $[Co(phen)_2(Act)(H_2O)]Cl_2.H_2O$ without ethylenediamine were synthesized from $CoCl_2.6H_2O$, 1,10-phenanthroline monohydrate, acetamide, ethylenediamine and characterized by using physicochemical and spectroscopic (ESI-MS, ICP-OES, FT-IR, and UV-Vis) technique's confirms octahedral geometry of the intended complexes was achieved. *In-vitro* antibacterial activity the synthesized metal complexes was tested and showed comparable antibacterial activity with the commercial drug Gentamycin.

These and all other binuclear iron (III) complexes containing Phenantroline and amine groups have been reported earlier but, there no reports have appeared before on the Binuclear mixed ligand complex of iron (III) with 1, 10-phenanthroline as a terminal ligand and ethylenediamine as a link and amazingly none of any binuclear iron (III) complexes have been tested their antimicrobial activity. Thus, in this study, we propose the synthesis, characterization, and assessment of antibacterial activity of Binuclear mixed ligand complexes of iron (III) Containing 1, 10-phenanthroline, and ethylenediamine as a link.

3 - MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1. The methodology of the study

In this study, synthesis of iron (III) Complexes from metal salt, 1, 10 phenanthrolines and ethylenediamine followed by stoichiometric amount were conducted in 1:2:1:1 and 2:4:1:2 (Fe: phen: en: H₂O) molar ratio and this complex has been characterized by some physicochemical properties conductivity measurement, Melting point, Qualitative Chloride test, Quantitative chloride test and Spectroscopic techniques UV-Vis, FT-IR, ICP-OES, and their antimicrobial activity were tested in some gram-positive and gramnegative bacteria and carried out in Microbiology laboratory department of Biology, Bahir Dar University, Bahir Dar, Ethiopia.

3.2. Chemicals and Regents

The chemicals and reagents used for this investigation were ferric chloride salt (FeCl₃), 1, 10 Phenanthroline monohydrated(Lobachemie), Ethylenediamine, Mueller Hinton agar, Distilled water, Methanol(Loba Chemie), ethanol, Acetone, KBr, KCl, AgNO₃ (BDH Laboratory Supplies Poole), HCl (Loba Chemie), H₂SO₄ (Loba Chemie), HNO₃, HClO₄ (Neolab Chemie), NaOH, DMF, n-hexane, Chloroform(Fisher Scientific UK Limited chemical supplier), Diethyl ether(Loba Chemie) and DMSO.

3.3 Instruments and Method

During synthesis, characterization, and antimicrobial tests the following instruments and apparatus were used. FT-IR spectra were obtained in the region 4000-400 cm⁻¹ in potassium bromide pellets. The metal analysis was performed by an inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometer, Optima 8000 (ICP-OES). The electronic absorption spectra in (200-800 nm) data were collected in distilled water from Cary 60 UV-visible spectrophotometer. The molar conductivity of the 10⁻³M solution of the complexes was measured by JENWAY 4200 conductivity meter using 0.1M potassium chloride solution. The melting point was measured by Stuart SMP30 melting point apparatuses. Chlorination test was done thermogravimetrically using silver chloride precipitate obtained from a mixture solution of each complex in excess silver nitrate solution. The anti-microbial test was performed by using two gram-positive bacteria (*Staphylococcus aureus and Staphylococcus pyogenes*) and gram-negative bacteria

(*Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumonia*) using Muller Hinton agar media and Gentamycin as a standard drug. Generally, all the experimental activities (Synthesis of the complexes, the analytical analysis, instrumental analysis Except IR spectral data, and anti-microbial test) were carried out at Bahir Dar University postgraduate chemistry laboratory.

3.4. Synthesis

The preparation of coordination compounds and the transformation of one coordination compound into another form is the basis for a vast amount of synthetic methods in inorganic chemistry. Among the methods used in synthetic inorganic chemistry, a direct combination of Metal Salts with biologically active Ligands and replacement of one ligand by another in the complex was the most common type of reaction of coordination compounds usually carried out in solution is mostly applicable. [49] The phen-iron complexes were synthesized by combining the phenanthroline ligand with FeCl₃ in the presence of methanol solvent (*Scheme 1, 2 and 3*). Treatment of anhydrous FeCl₃ with monohydrate 1, 10-phenanthroline in 1:2 (FeCl₃: phen) mol ratio yielded precursor complex of [Fe(Phen)₂(H₂O)₂] Cl₃. The treatment of the precursor complex with ethylenediamine in 1:1 and 2:1 molar ratio formed a new complex [Fe(Phen)₂(en)(H₂O)₂] Cl respectively. The resulting precipitates of metal complexes were then filtered, dried, weighed and analyzed

3.4.1. Synthesis of Complexes

3.4.1.1. Synthesis of [Fe(phen)₂(H₂O)₂] Cl₃

A 1.0 g (5.04 mmol) of 1, 10-phenanthroline monohydrated solution in 25 ml methanol was added dropwise slowly from a burette to a methanolic solution of 0.41 g (2.52 mmol) iron (III) chloride with constant stirring magnetically to form the precursor complex $[Fe(phen)_2(H_2O)_2]Cl_3$ by using 2:1 (phen: salt) ratio for 4:0 hr at room temperature. The reaction progress was monitored by TLC and color change. The solution was subjected to a rotary evaporator to remove the solvent. The solid was collected and washed three times with acetone. Yield: **1.32 gm** (94.286 %) The synthesis path is indicated in Scheme-1 below.



Scheme 1: Synthesis of [Fe(Phen)₂(H₂O)₂]Cl₃

3.4.1.2. Synthesis of [Fe(phen)₂(en)(H₂O)]Cl₃

A 35μ l (0.51 mmol) solution of ethylenediamine in 25 ml methanol was added dropwise slowly from a burette to a methanolic solution of the [Fe(Phen)₂(H₂O)₂]Cl₃ 0.2896 g (0.51 mmol) in 25 ml by using 1:1 ratio of the [Fe(Phen)₂(H₂O)₂]Cl₃ and Ethylenediamine for 1:30 hr at room temperature to obtained complex (1) [Fe(phen)₂(en)(H₂O)]Cl₃. The reaction progress was monitored by TLC and color change. The solution was subjected to a rotary evaporator to remove the solvent. The solid was collected and washed three times with acetone. Yield: **0.28 gm** (90.03 %) The synthesis path is indicated in Scheme- 2 below.



Scheme 2: Synthesis of [Fe(Phen)₂(en)(H₂O)]Cl₃

3.4.1.3. Synthesis of [Fe₂(phen)₄(en)(H₂O)₂]Cl₆

35 µl (0.52 mmol) in 20 ml methanol solution of Ethylenediamine from the burette was added dropwise to a methanol solution (25 ml) of 0.558 g (1.03 mmol) of $[Fe(phen)_2(H_2O)_2]Cl_3$ by using 1:2 ratio of $(en:[Fe(phen)_2(H_2O)_2]Cl_3)$ for 2:30 hr at room temperature and the reaction progress was monitored by TLC and color change. The solution was subjected to a rotary evaporator to remove the solvent. The solid was collected and washed three times with acetone. Yield: *1.12 gm* (94.91 %) The synthesis path is indicated in Scheme- 3 below.



Scheme 3: Synthesis of [Fe₂(Phen)₄(en)(H₂O)₂]Cl₆

3.5. Characterization of Metal complexes

The synthesized metal complexes were characterized by the Physico-chemical characterization technique. Colors of the metal complexes were determined by visual observation and its solubility was tested using various polar solvents like water, methanol, ethanol, and with some non-polar solvents, acetone diethyl ether and Chloroform. The metal content of each complex was determined by using Inductively Coupled Plasma- Optical Emission Spectroscopy (ICP-OES) instrument. Chloride ion content was determined by taking solutions of the complex and mixing to an aqueous solution of excess AgNO₃; then after, the precipitate is formed and the actual yield of silver chlorides was weighted and chlorides were calculated. The Electrical conductivity

of the complex was recorded in solutions of the samples in di-ionized water using Digital conductivity meter after the conductivity meter was first calibrated by KCl solution in diionized water and Melting point of the complex was recorded by using Stuart SMP30 melting point apparatus. The IR spectra of the ligands and the synthesized complex were recorded in the KBr pellet in 400-4000cm⁻¹ range with an FT-IR spectrophotometer to confirm the coordination of the ligands to the metal ion and to identify the particular coordination site of the ligands with the metal center. Electronic spectra of the ligand and synthesized complex solutions in distilled water were measured in the range of 200–800 nm of using a UV-Vis Spectrophotometer.

3.5.1. Physicochemical Measurements

3.5.1.1. Solubility Test of Fe (III) complexes

A very small amount Fe (III) complexes[Fe(Phen)₂(H₂O)₂]Cl₃, [Fe(Phen)(en)(H₂O)]Cl₃ and [Fe₂(Phen)₄(en)(H₂O)₂]Cl₃ was taken in 10 mL beaker dissolved in 3 ml of the corresponding solvent and their solubility was tested in polar solvents like water, methanol Acetonitrile, Ethanol and some non-polar solvents like Chloroform, Acetone, Tetrahydrofuran, and their solubility was checked.

3.5.1.2. Qualitative Chloride Test

A small amount of each sample complex was dissolved in 3 mL of di-ionized water and 10 mL beaker. Then to each complex solution, an aqueous solution of excess AgNO₃ from another 10 mL beaker was mixed and the white precipitate was observed.

3.5.1.3 Quantitative Chloride Test

0.052 gm, 0.01gm and 0.06 gm of $[Fe(phen)_2(H_2O)_2]Cl_3$, $[Fe(phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ and $[Fe_2(phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_3$ Fe (III) complexes was dissolved in 5 mL di-ionized water with 10 mL in separate beaker respectively. To each solution of the complex, an aqueous solution of excess AgNO₃ was added and a white precipitate was observed in all complex solutions. The white precipitate was formed filtered, washed three times with di-ionized water, dried, and weighed the yield of white precipitate (AgCl) of each complex.

3.5.1.4 Melting Point Determination

The melting point of precursor and new synthesized Fe (III) complexes was determined in the capillary tube using the Stuart SMP30 melting point apparatus. One side opened a capillary tube with a powdered metal complex was introduced. The capillary tube with sample complex was heated and the temperature was noted when the metal complex was first to get melted and decomposed.

3.5.1.5. Molar Conductivity Measurement

The conductivity of Fe (III) complexes was measured with JENWAY 4200 Digital conductivity meter by taking 1×10^{-3} M freshly prepared sample solution of each complex ambient temperature. The conductivity meter was standardized by a highly conductive solution of KCl. The conductivity electrode was dipped in each sample solution and the reading was recorded. The molar conductance of the complexes was determined using the relation:

$$\Lambda \mathbf{M} = \frac{1000K}{C}$$

Where:

- ✓ Λ M- molar conductance (Scm²mol⁻¹)
- ✓ K- specific conductance (Scm⁻¹)
- ✓ C-concentration of the sample (mole/ m^3)

3.5.2 Spectroscopic Techniques

3.5.2.1. Metal Determination

0.003, 0.003, and 0.014 gm of complexes $[Fe(Phen)_2(H_2O)_2]Cl_3$, $[Fe(Phen)(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ and $[Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ was measured and added to a separate conical flask respectively. Each sample in vessels was dissolved with 10 ml of water and 5 ml of concentrated HNO₃, H₂SO₄, and 5 ml HClO₄ was added one after the other and heated for 3 hours. Heating was continued until the last 3 or 4 drops of the solution were left and the organic portion of the complexes presumed to be decomposed. The vessels were removed from the heat source and allowed to cool for 30 minutes to transfer into a 50 ml volumetric flask followed by the addition of de-ionized water to the meniscus of the flask. The solutions were subjected to Inductively Coupled Plasma- Optical Emission Spectroscopy (ICP-OES) instrument and metal content of each complex were determined. The experimental percentage composition of complexes was determined using the relation:

Fe (%) = $\frac{C \times V \times 100}{m \times 1000}$

Where:

- C- Average concentration read from the instrument mg/L
- ➢ V- Volume of metal complex solution
- ➤ m- Mass of the complex used in gram
- \blacktriangleright Fe(%) Percentage of metal in complex

3.5.2.2. UV-Vis Spectroscopy Study

The UV spectral data of all complexes were obtained in Shimaduzu UV60 spectrophotometer by taking a small amount of each complex distilled water solution of each complex in the wavelength range of 200 to 800nm.

3.5.2.3. FT- IR Spectroscopy Study

The IR spectral data of iron complexes were obtained by taking around 1mg of the samples mixed with a small amount of dry KBr pellet in the region of 400 to 4000 cm⁻¹ at room temperature.

3.6 Antibacterial Studies

The antibacterial activity of the ligand and their corresponding metal complexes were tested against two Gram-positive bacteria (*staphylococcus aureus* and *staphylococcus pyogenes*) and two Gram-negative bacteria (*Escherichia coli* and *Klebsiella pneumonia*) by disc diffusion method using Muller Hinton Agar (MHA) as nutrient medium and Gentamycin as control. The complexes would be tested at different concentration and

their activities towards the bacteria were compared with the standard drug Gentamycin. The size of the zone of inhibition is usually related to the response given by the metal complexes to the bacterial growth. The active response of metal complexes to the bacterial growth is the highest size and zone of inhibition is an indicator for the more potent antimicrobial drugs. The cleared zone was measured by a ruler in mm and compared with the standard drug Gentamycin. [50, 51]

3.6.1 Media Used

The nutrient Mueller-Hinton Agar (MHA) was used for culturing the bacterial isolates.

3.6.2 Source of microorganism

The bacteria which are used for testing the ligands and metal complex in this work; was obtained from the Microbiology laboratory from the Department of Biology, Bahir Dar University, Bahir Dar, Ethiopia.

3.6.3 *In- vitro* antibacterial assay

The antibacterial activities of the ligands and metal complexes were screened out against some Gram-positive (*Staphylococcus aureus*, *Streptococcus pyogenes*) and Gram-Negative (*Escherichia coli and Klebsiella Pneumonia*) pathogens using the agar well disk diffusion method.

3.6.4 Antibacterial study of Iron (III) metal complexes and determination of their activity

The antibacterial activity of the ligands and complexes was performed against some Gram-positive and Gram-Negative bacteria by the agar disc diffusion method. The cultured bacteria were freshly prepared into a test tube and treated in an incubator at 37 °C for 24 hours under nutrient agar broth using the streak plate method. The plates and nutrient gar were sterilized in autoclaved steam sterilizer for 15 minutes at 121 °C and 1.5 bar pressure using steam sterilization method. For the experimental work, certain ml of incubated agar medium was transferred into dishes and the solid agar plates were swabbed with certain µl of the bacterial strain. After the adsorption of bacteria, wells of certain mm diameter were made by the sterile metallic borer and the fixed concentrations of Metal salt, ligands and their complexes at 700 mg/L in distilled water and methanol

were carefully injected to the respective disc by using a dropper. Then all plates were incubated at 37 °C for 24 hr and the efficiency for killing bacteria of each ligand and complex was determined by measuring the zone of inhibition and compared with antibacterial drugs that were in use currently to compare their antibacterial activities of the synthesized complex regarding Gentamycin. A drop of each complex and ligand was added onto a disc.

Finally, the antibacterial activity of the compounds was compared with commercially available Gentamycin standard drugs and % activity index for the complex were calculated by using the formula as given below:

% of Activity Index = $\frac{A-B}{B}$ x100

Where

- \checkmark A- inhibition Zone of the tested complex
- ✓ B- inhibition Zone of reference

3.6.5. Minimum Inhibitory Concentration

Minimum inhibition concentration of (MIC) the target complex $[Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ was determined by using Muller Hinton agar disc diffusion method at concentrations of 100, 150,200, 250, 300, 500 and 700 mg/L. The plate and the medium were allowed to sterilize at 121 ^oC in a steam sterilizer. After sterilization, the medium was allowed to cool. Each of the cultures of the organism was inoculated uniformly on the surface of prepared agar medium in a petri-dish by using a spreader. wells of 6 mm diameter were punched carefully using sterile cork borer and these were filled with the test solution using a micropipette and the plates were incubated for 24 hours at 37 °C. The diameter of the inhibition zone (mm) was measured after 24 hours of incubation.

4-RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1. Physical Characterization Fe (III) Complexes

The physical and analytical data of complexes are presented in **Table: 1** and also the solubility of Metal complexes is presented in **Table: 2.** The Fe (III) complexes have a melting point in the binuclear complex and the decomposing temperature of the Mononuclear complex was greater than 95 °C differs from the melting point of ligands *viz.*1, 10-phenanthroline with melting point 117 °C. The high melting point and decomposing temperature of complexes confirmed the complexation of the ligands with the metal ion and their stability. Generally, the observed change in color, solubility, melting point and stability of complexes from starting reagents indicate the formation of new compounds with strong metal-ligand bond due to coordination.

The analytical data are consistent with the calculated results from the proposed empirical formula of each complex. During the Qualitative chloride test, the precipitation of the white cloudy precipitate of AgCl confirms the presence of chloride ion outside the coordination sphere of the complexes. During quantitative chloride estimation, the experimental values of chloride are very close to calculated values (**Table: 1**) which confirms the expected chloride ions are in the outer sphere of coordination in each iron complex, and hence the intended structure is most probably achieved. The observed small change between the calculated and experimental chloride content of complexes may be due to experimental error. Furthermore, the metal content in the complexes was determined spectroscopically using ICP-OES and the experimental reading of metal content from the instrument is within an excellent agreement to the calculated value(Table:1) which is confirmatory evidence for achievement of the structure of intended complexes. The small variation between calculated and experimental values may be attributed to the incomplete digestion of complexes. The conductivity of metal complexes in aqueous solution was determined by the concentration, charge, and mobility of the dissolved ions. Conductance measurement plays an important role to determine the ionic nature, mode of coordination, and structure of metal-complexes. The molar conductivity values of complexes in water with 10⁻³ M concentration were found to

be in the range of $(13.76-79.2 \text{ S cm}^2 \text{ mol}^{-1})$ (**Table: 1**) which confirmed that the synthesized complex non-electrolyte in nature [52]. The lower conductance of $[\text{Fe}_2(\text{Phen})_4(\text{en})(\text{H}_2\text{O})_2]\text{Cl}_6$ compared to $[\text{Fe}(\text{Phen})_2(\text{en})(\text{H}_2\text{O})]\text{Cl}_3$ and $[\text{Fe}(\text{Phen})_2(\text{H}_2\text{O})_2]\text{Cl}_3$ is a consequence of the increase in molar mass and the surface area which decreases the speed of the mobility of the ions, as a result the kinetic energy of the ions decreases and causes lower conductivity of the complexes. This further confirms the formation of the intended complex successfully. [5, 7, 17, 46]

Table 1: shows the physical and analytical data of precursor and new mixed ligand Fe (III) complexes

Complexes	M.W	Dec/ Me	elt Yield (%)	Conductiv	ity % Cl Calc	eu % Fe Calcal Color
	(g/mol)	Temp(° C)		S cm ² mol ⁻¹ (found)) (found)
$[Fe(phen)_2(H_2O)_2]Cl_3$	558.67	>95	94.28	79.20	19 (18.6)	10.01(9.84) saddle brown
[Fe(phen) ₂ (en)(H ₂ O)]Cl ₃	600.69	110-118	90.03	53.23	18 (16)	9.32 (9.09) dark brown
[Fe ₂ (phen) ₄ (en)(H ₂ O) ₂]Cl	6 1141.36	> 115	94.91	13. 61	18.6 (17.4)	4.91 (4.60) brown

Table 2: The solubility of precursor and new mixed ligand Fe (III) complexes

Solvents	Water	Methanol	Ethanol	Aceto	Acetone	Chloro	Diethyl	DCM
				nitrile		form	ether	
[Fe(Phen) ₂ (H ₂ O) ₂]Cl ₃	S	S	S	S	Ins	Ins	Ins	Ins
[Fe(Phen) ₂ (en)(H ₂ O)]Cl ₃	S	S	S	S	Ins	Ins	Ins	Ins
[Fe ₂ (Phen) ₄ (H ₂ O) ₂]Cl ₆	S	S	S	S	Ins	Ins	Ins	Ins

Key: S= Soluble, Ins= Insoluble and DCM= Dichloromethane

4.2. IR Spectral Study of Ligands and their Fe (III) Complexes

To get further information about the coordination behavior of the ligand 1, 10phenanthroline and Ethylenediamine with a metal ion, comparison of the infrared spectra of the free ligands and their complexes were necessary. The structural possibilities of the complexes depend upon the mode of coordination of the ligands. The complexation of the ligands with the central metal ion is confirmed by IR spectroscopy and it was primarily used to identify the bond types, structure, and functional groups of the ligands and the corresponding complex.

The principal IR vibrational bands of ligands, as well as their iron complexes, are presented in (**Table:3** and **Figure: 3**). In the infrared spectra, a peak around 3382 cm⁻¹ is characteristic stretching v_{O-H} in the free 1,10-phenanthroline monohydrate which is supportive evidence for the presence of water molecule in the ligand and hydrogen bond. Upon coordination the peak shifted to 3405 cm⁻¹ in [Fe(Phen)₂(H₂O)₂]Cl₃, 3404 cm⁻¹ $[Fe(Phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ and 3393 cm⁻¹ in $[Fe_2(Phen)_4(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ is characteristic stretching $v_{\text{O-H}}$. This is confirmatory evidence for the presence of coordinated water in both complexes. Bands at 1645 cm⁻¹ and 1585 cm⁻¹ [5, 17, 46, 47] are characteristic for $v_{(C=C)}$ and $v_{(C=N)}$ stretching in 1, 10-phenanthroline monohydrate, shifted to 1617cm⁻¹(1), $1617 \text{ cm}^{-1}(2)$, $1627 \text{ cm}^{-1}(3)$ [17,46] and $1504 \text{ cm}^{-1}(1)$, $1514 \text{ cm}^{-1}(2)$, $1514 \text{ cm}^{-1}(3)$ [17, 46, 53] is characteristic for $v_{(C=C)}$ and $v_{(C=N)}$ stretching in [Fe(Phen)₂(H₂O)₂]Cl₃(1), $[Fe(Phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3(2)$ and $[Fe_2(Phen)_4(H_2O)_2]Cl_6(3)$ respectively. (Figure: 3) The observed shifts in the peaks position of complexes to lower frequency [54] compared to the ligand, is due to the electron redistribution in a ring decrease in bond order within 1,10-Phenantroline ligand. These clearly indicated the coordination of 1, 10-Phenantroline to Fe^{3+} through ring nitrogen.

Upon coordination, a broadband peak around 3465 cm⁻¹ of ethylenediamine was disappeared in the mononuclear complex is a characteristic the N-H vibrational stretching of coordinated primary amine may be obscured to $v_{\text{O-H}}$ stretching was observed. A peak around 2942 cm⁻¹ characteristic vibrational frequency for C-H (sp³) stretching of ethylenediamine ligand shifts to 2921 cm⁻¹ and 2911 cm⁻¹ in [Fe(Phen)₂(en)(H₂O)]Cl₃ and [Fe₂(Phen)₄(en)(H₂O)₂]Cl₆ respectively are characteristic vibrational frequency for C-

H (sp³) stretching. This is an indicator for the coordination of ethylenediamine to the metal. Whereas, the N-H vibrational stretching in $[Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ has not appeared. This is due to Ethylenediamine prefers the trans-form when it functions as a bridging group between two metal atoms and the coordination of the two Nitrogen atoms to the metal. As a result, the complex have null dipole movement and hence do not absorb the IR radiation may be the likely reason for the disappearance primary amine N-H stretching [17, 55-56]

Table 3: IR spectral data for ligands and their corresponding precursor and new mixed ligand Fe (III) complexes

Compounds	V (О-Н)	V (N-H)	V (С-Н)	V (C-H)	$\mathcal{V}_{(C=C)}$	$\mathcal{V}_{(C=N)}$	V (C-N)	V (Fe-O)
	(H_2O)	(NH ₂)	(C=CH)	(<i>CH</i> ₃)				
Ethylenediamine	-	3465	-	2942	-	_	-	-
				2866				
1, 10-Phenanthroline	3382	-	3056	-	1645	1585	1343	-
[Fe(Phen) ₂ (H ₂ O) ₂]Cl ₃	3405	-	3045	-	1617	1504	1335	638
[Fe(Phen) ₂ (en)(H ₂ O)]Cl ₃	3404	-	3034	2921	1617	1514	1339	623
$[Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$	3393	-	3034	2911	1627	1514	1329	638



Figure 3: IR spectra of Ethylenediamine, 1,10-phenanthroline, [Fe(Phen)₂(H₂O)₂]Cl₃, [Fe(Phen)₂(en)(H₂O)]Cl₃ and [Fe₂(Phen)₄(H₂O)₂]Cl₆.

4.3. UV-Visible Spectral Study of Ligands, Metal Salt and Fe (III) Complexes

Ultraviolet-visible (UV/Vis) spectroscopy is the study of the electron transitions involved in the rearrangements of valence electrons. In the field inorganic chemistry, the color of transition metal complexes is commonly associated with the d-d transition which is Complementary to the color of light it absorbed during the transition. [50, 57, 58, 59, 60] In transition metal complexes a change in electron distribution between the metal and a ligand gives rise to charge transfer (CT) bands is an index for the coordination of ligands to metals and used to characterize the geometry of the complexes. The absorption in the ultraviolet region is attributed to transition within ligand orbital and those in the visible region are probably due to allowed metal to ligand charge transfer and d-d transition. [57] In this section, the principal electronic spectral data for metal salt, ligands, and their corresponding Fe (III) complexes were recorded in the wavelength range of 200- 800 nm, and their assignments are compiled and presented in **Table: 4** and **Figure: 4**.

Upon coordination of 1, 10- Phenanthroline to Fe(III), the intra-ligand charge transfer bands were shifted from 227 nm and 261 nm in 1,10-phenanthroline to 224 nm and 264 nm , 227 nm and 264 nm , 227 nm and 264 nm in [Fe(Phen)₂(H₂O)₂]Cl₃, [Fe(phen)₂(en)(H₂O)]Cl₃ and [Fe₂(phen)₄(en)(H₂O)₂]Cl₆ respectively (**Figure: 4**), are characteristic for $\pi \rightarrow \pi^*$ (C=C) and $n \rightarrow \pi^*$ (C=N) transition. This is due to rearrangement of electrons during charge transfer. The up shifted band in the complexes for $n \rightarrow \pi^*$ (C=N) transition implies that decrease in band gap due to the likely interaction of phenanthroline and metal orbitals for bonding leads charge transfer absorption at lower energy. However, the blue shifted band in the precursor complexes is due to increase in band gap due to electronic repulsion of between phen (π) and metal d_{π} orbitals. upon coordination with 1,10- Phenanthroline bands at 545 nm, 553 nm and 563 nm in FeCl₃ showed a significant shift to 443 nm 458 nm and 468 nm in [Fe(Phen)₂(H₂O)₂]Cl₃, 502 nm, 507 nm, 512 nm in [Fe(Phen)₂(en)(H₂O)]Cl₃ and 562 nm 566 nm, 576 nm in [Fe₂(phen)₄(en)(H₂O)₂]Cl₆ (*Appendix 8-11*) was assigned to ²T_{2g}(I) \rightarrow ²A_{2g}(I), ²T_{2g} \rightarrow ²T_{1g}(I) and ²T_{2g} \rightarrow ²E_g(I) transitions respectively. [61, 62]

Upon coordination of non-band ligand Ethylenediamine with the precursor complex $[Fe(Phen)_2(H_2O)_2]Cl_3$, the band at 224 shifts to 227 in $[Fe(Phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ for intraligand $\pi \to \pi^*$ (C=C) transition to the metal. Furthermore, the bands observed around the region of 443 nm,458 nm and 468 nm in $[Fe(phen)_2(H_2O)_2]Cl_3$ shifts to 502 nm, 507 nm and 512 nm indicates the coordination of Ethylenediamine to $[Fe(Phen)_2(H_2O)_2]Cl_3$ and assigned to ${}^2T_{2g}(I) \to {}^2A_{2g}(I)$, ${}^2T_{2g}(I) \to {}^2T_{1g}(I)$, ${}^2T_{2g}(I) \to {}^2E_g(I)$ transitions respectively. Thus, the shifts in the bands due to charge transfer, $\pi \to \pi^*$, $n \to \pi^*$ and d-d transition in $[Fe(phen)_2(H_2O)_2]Cl_3$, $[Fe(Phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ and $[Fe_2(phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ upon ligand coordination were confirmatory evidence for the coordination of ligands to metals and probably the intended complexes with low spin octahedral geometry were achieved.

Compounds	Solvents	$\lambda_{max} (nm)$	Assignments	
1,10-Phenanthroline	Methanol	227	$\pi \rightarrow \pi^* (C=C)$	
		261	$n \rightarrow \pi^* (C=N)$	
Ethylenediamine	Water	-	-	
FeCl ₃	Water	267	LMCT	
[Fe(phen) ₂ (H ₂ O) ₂]Cl ₃	Water	224	$\pi \rightarrow \pi^* (C=C)$	
		264	$n \rightarrow \pi^* (C=N)$	
		371	LMCT	
		443,458,468	${}^{2}T_{2g} \rightarrow {}^{2}A_{2g}, {}^{2}T_{2g} \rightarrow {}^{2}T_{1g} {}^{2}T_{2g} \rightarrow {}^{2}E_{g}$	
[Fe(Phen) ₂ (en)(H ₂ O)]Cl ₃	Water	227	$\pi \rightarrow \pi^* (C=C)$	
		264	$n \rightarrow \pi^* (C=N)$	
		354	LMCT	
		502, 507,512	${}^{2}T_{2g} \rightarrow {}^{2}A_{2g}, {}^{2}T_{2g} \rightarrow {}^{2}T_{1g} {}^{2}T_{2g} \rightarrow {}^{2}E_{g}$	
$[Fe_2(phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$	Water	227	$\pi \rightarrow \pi^* (C=C)$	
		264	$n \rightarrow \pi^* (C=N)$	
		348	LMCT	
		562, 566, 576	$^{2}T_{2g} \rightarrow ^{2}A_{2g}, ^{2}T_{2g} \rightarrow ^{2}T_{1g} ^{2}T_{2g} \rightarrow ^{2}E_{g}$	

Table 4: UV-Vis spectral data for ligands, metal salt, and their corresponding precursor and new mixed ligand Fe (III) complexes.



Figure 4: UV-Vis spectra of Ethylenediamine, FeCl₃, 1,10-phenanthroline and their Fe (III) Complexes

4.4. Structural Investigation

The metal content measurement in the ICP-OES data showed the formation of mononuclear and Binuclear Fe (III) complexes. The qualitative and quantitative chloride analysis is an affirmation for the presence of outer-sphere chloride. Based on IR spectral data; The observed shifts in band position in the complexes are confirmatory evidence for the successful coordination of ligands to metal center to form their corresponding metal complexes. Furthermore, water molecules are incorporated within the complex indicates coordinated water to metal through O atoms. The UV-Visible spectra showed that the electronic redistribution up on ligand coordination particularly showed the bands attributed to the coordination of 1, 10-phenanthroline from metal salt, and the change in the appearance of d-d transition bands which further support formation of the complex.

Hence based on the aforementioned analytical and spectral data the intended complex with the proposed binding site of the ligand 1, 10- phenanthroline, and Ethylenediamine through N donor and water O donor atoms in metal binding has been successfully achieved.

5.5. Antimicrobial Testing

4.6. Antibacterial Activity

Table 5: Antibacterial activity of the ligand, the metal salt, their complexes and
 Gentamicin

Compounds	Antimicrobial activity mean zone of inhibition diameter (mm)					
	Gram-positive bacteria		Gram-negative bacteria			
	S. aureus	S. pyogenes	E. coli	K. pneumonia		
Methanol	0 ± 0.00	0±0.00	0±0.00	0±.0.00		
Ethylenediamine	27.16±1.18	21.83 ± 6.83	23.66±1.41	18.83±2.12		
1, 10 phenanthroline	37.49±4.69	41.3±0.00	38.33 ± 0.00	35.99±4.71		
FeCl ₃	22.83±1.17	22.33±2.36	11.99 ± 0.74	11.48 ± 1.18		
[Fe(phen)2(H2O)2]Cl3	31.0±0.00	30.99 ± 1.88	27.66±3.44	26.66±10.83		
[Fe(phen) ₂ (en)(H ₂ O)]Cl ₃ ,	33.83±0.70	36.66±2.35	29.66±0.94	34.16±1.17		
[Fe ₂ (phen) ₄ (en)(H2O) ₂]Cl ₆	35.16±2.71	33.5±5.00	28.83 ± 2.58	35.49±0.23		
Gentamycin	29.50±1.57	38.66±2.82	29.49±0.23	29.66±0.00		

The metal complexes have higher antimicrobial activity than ligands and metal salts in all bacterial strains except Phenanthroline but the solvent does not have antibacterial activity. The metal salt has greater and better antibacterial activity in *S.aurous*, and *S.pyogenes* than *E.coli*, and *k.pneumonia*. This may happen due to the absence of liposolubility behavior of the metal salt which cannot penetrate the lipid membrane of Gram-negative bacteria. However, upon coordination, the antibacterial activity of metal complexes become enhanced and could be explained based on Overtone's concept and Tweed's chelation theory [5, 63, 64]. According to Overtone's concept and Tweed's chelation theory, the outer membrane which composed from lipopolysaccharides allows

only lipid-soluble antibacterial drugs to pass through it, which is an important condition for antimicrobial activity. Upon coordination, the liposolubility of the metal ion was increased to a greater extent due to the overlap of the ligand orbitals with metals and partial sharing of the positive charge of the metal ion to the donor groups and also the liposolubility behavior of the ligand is slightly modified. Furthermore, it increases the delocalization of π electrons over the whole chelate ring and hence enhances the liposolubility of the complexes. This increased liposolubility of metal salts also enhances the penetration into the lipid membrane and interferes with the normal activities of the bacteria. [65, 66] The synthesized metal complexes have higher antibacterial activity against all bacterial strains [61-62, 67] and comparable antibacterial activity with the standard Gentamicin, particularly in *E.coli*. When Compared the two newly synthesized mixed ligand complexes, the new binuclear mixed ligand complex showed the greatest activity in *S. aureus*, and *K. pneumonia*.



Figure 5: The graph showed the comparisons for the antibacterial activity of the metal salt, ligands, the synthesized complexes and the solvent regarding antibiotic drug(gentamyin)



$$\begin{split} & \text{Key:} C_1 = [Fe(phen)_2(H_2O)_2] Cl_3, C_2 = [Fe(phen)_2(en)(H_2O)] Cl_3, C_3 = [Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2] \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline and G = Gentamycin \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline and G = Gentamycin \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline and G = Gentamycin \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline and G = Gentamycin \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline and G = Gentamycin \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline and G = Gentamycin \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline and G = Gentamycin \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline and \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline and \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en = Ethylenediamine, Phen= 1, 10-Penanthroline \\ & \text{Cl}_6 \text{, Salt} = FeCl_3, en =$$

Figure 6: The photographic images for the antibacterial activity of ligands, Salts, and complexes

4.7. Comparison of Activity of Fe (III) complexes and Gentamyin

The antibacterial activities (%) index data for the synthesized metal complexes against the tested bacteria compared to the standard drug Gentamicin was shown in **Table** -: below.

Complexes	%activity index of Fe(III) complexes					
	S.aurous	S.pyogen	E.coli	K.pneumonia		
[Fe(Phen) ₂ (H ₂ O) ₂]Cl ₃	5.08	-19.95	-7.85	-10.13		
[Fe(Phen) ₂ (en)(H ₂ O)]Cl ₃	14.58	-5.18	1.02	15.20		
$[Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$	18.98	-13.21	-1.7	21.28		

Table 6: The % activity indices of the Fe (III) complexes compared to gentamycin

The percent activity indexes of the new metal complexes $[Fe(Phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ and $[Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ showed higher antibacterial activity against *Staphylococcus aureus*, and *K.pneumonia* and $[Fe(Phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ is more potent antibacterial agent against all bacterial strains except *Streptococcus pyogenes*. Furthermore, Interestingly the binuclear complex $[Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ revealed significantly high antibacterial activity than corresponding mononuclear complex and commercial drug Gentamicin against Gram negative bacteria, *K.pneumonia*.

4.8. Minimum Inhibitory Concentration(MIC) Assay of [Fe₂(Phen)₄(en)(H₂O)₂]Cl₆

MIC is the lowest concentration of antimicrobial agent required to inhibit the growth of the Microorganisms in 24 hours. The Minimum Inhibitory Concentration informs to us the degree of resistance and important information about the resistance mechanism performed by series of dilution method for the newly synthesized metal complex, $[Fe_2(phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ at 100 ppm, 150 ppm 250 ppm,300 ppm, 500 ppm and 700 ppm. The antibacterial activity of the metal complex is active against the bacterial growth in all the concentration range and bacterial strain. The minimum concentration sufficient to inhibit the growth of bacteria is100 ppm for all bacterial strains and the inhibition directly related to the concentration of the complex [33].

5-CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

5.1. Conclusion

In this work. the intended complexes $[Fe(Phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ and $[Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ were synthesized and characterized by various physicoand spectroscopic techniques. The observed changes chemical in color. melting/decomposition temperature, conductivity value, solubility data, and chloride test of the complexes compared to the corresponding ligands and metal salt confirms the coordination of ligands to metal. The UV-Vis together with other spectroscopic data's suggested octahedral geometry for both synthesized complexes. The antibacterial activity of the synthesized complex $[Fe(Phen)_2(en)(H_2O)]Cl_3$ and $[Fe_2(Phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2]Cl_6$ have been investigated as compared to the standard antibiotic drug Gentamycin. The result revealed that metal complexes are effective against all the tested bacterial species and higher in activity than the iron (III) complexes synthesized before, in Bahir Dar University. This may be due to a slight change in composition leads new behavior and activity of metal complexes. Therefore, the synthesized complexes become potential alternative antibacterial drugs after the *in-vivo* cytotoxicity investigation.

5.2. Recommendation

Based on the physical and spectroscopic data obtained the octahedral geometry of newly mixed ligand complexes has been proposed. The structure of the synthesized metal complexes and the coordination mode of ligands to metals need further investigation by using advanced spectroscopic techniques such as X-ray crystallography, mass spectroscopy, and TGA. In this study, to elucidate the structure of the synthesized complex melting point, solubility test, conductivity measurement, and spectroscopic techniques such as UV-Visible, ICP-OES and IR have been used.

The antibacterial test of iron (III) complexes showed powerful activity against all the tested bacterial strains. The antibacterial activity of newly synthesized iron complexes to other strains of bacteria and the *in-vivo* activity of the complex needs further Investigation for application of it as potential antimicrobial agents.

6. REFERENCES

1. Selvaganapathy, M., & Raman, N. (2016). Pharmacological activity of a few transition metal complexes: A short review. *Journal of Chemical Biology & Therapeutics*, 1(02), 2572-0406.

2. Mishra, A., Kaushik, N. K., Verma, A. K., & Gupta, R. (2008). Synthesis, characterization and antibacterial activity of cobalt (III) complexes with pyridine–amide ligands. *European journal of medicinal chemistry*, *43*(10), 2189-2196.

3. Amani, V., Safari, N., Khavasi, H. R., &Mirzaei, P. (2007). Iron (III) mixed-ligand complexes: Synthesis, characterization and crystal structure determination of iron (III) hetero-ligand complexes containing 1, 10-phenanthroline, 2, 2'-bipyridine, chloride and dimethyl sulfoxide,[Fe (phen) Cl3 (DMSO)] and [Fe (bipy) Cl3 (DMSO)]. *Polyhedron*, *26*(17), 4908-4914.

4. Shahabadi, N., Ghasemian, Z., &Hadidi, S. (2012). Binding studies of a new watersoluble iron (III) Schiff base complex to DNA using multispectroscopic methods. *Bioinorganic chemistry and applications*, 2012, 1-10.

5. Abebe, A., &Hailemariam, T. (2016). Synthesis and assessment of antibacterial activities of ruthenium (III) mixed ligand complexes containing 1, 10-phenanthroline and guanide. *Bioinorganic chemistry and applications*, 2016 1-10.

6. Bayeh, Y., Abebe, A., Thomas, M., &Linert, W. (2019). Synthesis, Characterization and Antimicrobial Activities of New Mixed Ligand Complexes of Copper (II) with 1, 10-Phenanthroline and Thymine. *Journal of Transition Metal Complexes*, *2*, 1-6.

7. Atakilt, A., Bayissa, G., Sendek, A., &Kibret, M. (2018). Cobalt (II) complexes with 1, 10-phenanthroline alone and mixed with cytoside: Synthesis and antibacterial activities. *Ethiopian Journal of Science and Technology*, *11*(2), 79-96.

8. Huang, R., Wallqvist, A., &Covell, D. G. (2005). Anticancer metal compounds in NCI's tumor-screening database: putative mode of action. *Biochemical pharmacology*, *69*(7), 1009-1039.

9. Fatiadi, A. J. (1991). New Chemical and Stereochemical Applications of Organoiron Complexes. *Journal of research of the National Institute of Standards and Technology*, 96(1), 1.

10.Raman, N., &Sobha, S. (2010). Synthesis, characterization, DNA interaction and antimicrobial screening of isatin-based polypyridyl mixed-ligand Cu (II) and Zn (II) complexes. *J. Serb. Chem. Soc*, 75(6), 773-788.

11.Naik, A. D., Annigeri, S. M., Gangadharmath, U. B., Revankar, V. K., Mahale, V. B., & Reddy, V. K. (2002). Anchoring mercapto-triazoles on dicarbonyl backbone to assemble novel binucleating, acyclic SNONS compartmental ligands. *Indian Journal of Chemistry*, *41A*, 2046-2053.

12. El-Asmy, A. A., Khalifa, M. E., &Hassanian, M. M. (2004). Synthesis and characterization of transition metal complexes containing oxime, amido and thioamido groups. *Indian Journal of Chemistry*, *43A*, 92-97.

13. Amolegbe, S. A., Adewuyi, S., Akinremi, C. A., Adediji, J. F., Lawal, A., Atayese, A. O., &Obaleye, J. A. (2015). Iron (III) and copper (II) complexes bearing 8-quinolinol with amino-acids mixed ligands: Synthesis, characterization and antibacterial investigation. *Arabian Journal of Chemistry*, 8(5), 742-747.

14. Yoshioka, N., & Inoue, H. (1999). Iron (II) and nickel (II) mixed-ligand complexes containing 1, 10-phenanthroline and 4, 7-diphenyl-1, 10-phenanthroline. *Transition Metal Chemistry*, *24*(2), 210-217.

15. Adelaide, O. M., & James, O. O. (2013). Antimicrobial, DNA cleavage and antitumoral properties of some transition metal complexes of 1, 10-phenanthroline and 2, 2'-bipyridine: A review. *Int. J. Res. Pharm. Biomed. Sci*, *4*(4), 1160-1171.

16.Nemec, I., Boča, R., Gembický, M., Dlháň, L., Herchel, R., & Renz, F. (2009). Highspin Schiff-basedinuclear iron (III) complexes bridged by N-oxide ligands. *InorganicaChimicaActa*, *362*(13), 4754-4759.

17.Tamiru, G., Abebe, A., Abebe, M., &Liyew, M. (2019). Synthesis, structural investigation and biological application of new mono-and binuclear cobalt (II) mixed-ligand complexes containing 1, 10-phenanthroline, acetamide and ethylenediamine. *Ethiopian Journal of Science and Technology*, *12*(1), 69-91.

18. Ismail, T. M. (2006). Synthesis, characterization and biological activities of mononuclear and binuclear Fe (III) complexes with some symmetric and unsymmetric Schiff-Base ligands. *Journal of Coordination Chemistry*, *59*(3), 255-270.

19. Li, F., Wang, M., Ma, C., Gao, A., Chen, H., & Sun, L. (2006). Mono-and binuclear complexes of iron (ii) and iron (iii) with an N 4 O ligand: synthesis, structures and catalytic properties in alkane oxidation. *Dalton Transactions*, (20), 2427-2434.

20.Jian, F. F., Xiao, H. L., Wang, Q. X., & Jiao, K. (2005). Synthesis, Structure and Property of Oxo-Bridged Binuclear Iron (III) Complex [Fe (phen)(H 2 O) 3] 2 O· 2SO 4. *Structural Chemistry*, *16*(2), 117-122.

21.Feng, X., Chen, J. L., Luo, G. Y., Wang, L. Y., &Guo, J. Z. (2015). A binuclear iron (III) Schiff base complex doubly bridged by hydroxyl groups: Synthesis, structure, and characterization. *Russian Journal of Coordination Chemistry*, *41*(2), 101-107.

22. Arulsamy, N., Goodson, P. A., Hodgson, D. J., Glerup, J., &Michelsen, K. (1994). Binuclear oxo-bridged iron (III) complexes of N, N'-bis (2-pyridylmethyl) ethane-1, 2diamine (bispicen) and related ligands. *Inorganicachimicaacta*, 216(1-2), 21-29.

23.Karimpour, T., Safaei, E., Wojtczak, A., &Cotič, P. (2013). Synthesis and characterization of oxalate-bridged binuclear iron (III) complex:[(N) 2 (O) 2Fe (μ-ox) Fe (N) 2 (O) 2]. *Journal of Molecular Structure*, *1038*, 230-234.

24. Fujino, T., Hoshino, Y., Igarashi, S., Masuda, Y., & Yukawa, Y. (2004). Preparation, structures and properties of oxalate-bridged binuclear iron (III) complex:[(acac) 2Fe (μ -ox) Fe (acac) 2] and [(acac) 2Fe (μ -ox) Fe (acac) 2]. CH2ClCH2Cl. *Inorganicachimicaacta*, 357(1), 11-18.

25. Liu, C., Yu, S., Li, D., Liao, Z., Sun, X., & Xu, H. (2002). DNA hydrolytic cleavage by the diiron (III) complex Fe2 (DTPB)(μ -O)(μ -Ac) Cl (BF4) 2: comparison with other binuclear transition metal complexes. *Inorganic chemistry*, *41*(4), 913-922.

26. Tan, X. W., Wang, B. M., Wang, Y., & Zhan, S. Z. (2010). Design, synthesis, structure and magnetic behavior of a high spin binuclear Fe (III) complex of N-(1-ethanol)-N, N-bis (3-tert-butyl-5-methyl-2-hydroxybenxyl) amine. *Inorganic Chemistry Communications*, *13*(9), 1061-1063.

27. Ghattas, W., Serhan, Z., El Bakkali-Taheri, N., Réglier, M., Kodera, M., Hitomi, Y., &Simaan, A. J. (2009). Synthesis and Characterization of a Binuclear Iron (III) Complex Bridged by 1-Aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic Acid. Ethylene Production in the Presence of Hydrogen Peroxide. *Inorganic chemistry*, *48*(9), 3910-3912.

Li, J., Zou, J., Wu, M., Xu, Z., You, X., &Mak, T. C. (1995). Synthesis, crystal structure and magnetic properties of oxo-bridged binuclear iron (III) complex [Fe (phen) 2PhCOO] 2OC12. 7H2O. *Polyhedron*, *14*(23-24), 3519-3523.

29. Viganor, L., Howe, O., McCarron, P., McCann, M., & Devereux, M. (2017). The antibacterial activity of metal complexes containing 1, 10-phenanthroline: potential as alternative therapeutics in the era of antibiotic resistance. *Current topics in medicinal chemistry*, *17*(11), 1280-1302.

30. Abebe, A., &Tamiru, G. (2018). A hexacationic coordination compound from Co (II) and a cationic ligand derived from 4, 4'-bipyridine: Synthesis, characterization and investigation for biological application. *Cogent Chemistry*, 4(1), 1564162.

31. Li, X., Heimann, K., Li, F., Warner, J. M., Keene, F. R., & Collins, J. G. (2016). Dinuclear ruthenium (II) complexes containing one inert metal centre and one coordinatively-labile metal centre: syntheses and biological activities. *Dalton Transactions*, *45*(9), 4017-4029.

32.Gajdács, M. (2019). The concept of an ideal antibiotic: Implications for drug design. *Molecules*, 24(5), 892.

33. Aslam, B., Wang, W., Arshad, M. I., Khurshid, M., Muzammil, S., Rasool, M. H., ... &Salamat, M. K. F. (2018). Antibiotic resistance: a rundown of a global crisis. *Infection and drug resistance*, *11*, 1645.

34. Rizzotto, M., *Metal complexes as antimicrobial agents*. A search for antibacterial agents, 2012: Page (73-88).

35. Hossain, M. S., Zakaria, C. M., &Kudrat-E-Zahan, M. (2018). Metal Complexes as Potential Antimicrobial Agent: A Review. *American Journal of Heterocyclic Chemistry*, 4(1), 1-21.

36. Villar-Garcia, I. J., Abebe, A., &Chebude, Y. (2012). 1, 10-Phenanthrolinium ionic liquids exhibiting excellent solubility for metal complexes: Potential solvents for biphasic and supported ionic liquid phase (SILP) catalysis. *Inorganic Chemistry Communications*, *19*, 1-3.

37. Cary, R., Dobson, S., Delic, J., & World Health Organization. (1999). 1, 2-Diaminoethane (Ethylenediamine) 38. Roope, L. S., Smith, R. D., Pouwels, K. B., Buchanan, J., Abel, L., Eibich, P., ... & Wordsworth, S. (2019). The challenge of antimicrobial resistance: what economics can contribute. *Science*, *364*(6435), eaau4679.

39. World Health Organization. (2014). *Antimicrobial resistance: global report on surveillance*. World Health Organization.

40. Prestinaci, F., Pezzotti, P., &Pantosti, A. (2015). Antimicrobial resistance: a global multifaceted phenomenon. *Pathogens and global health*, *109*(7), 309-318.

41.Tacconelli, E., Carrara, E., Savoldi, A., Harbarth, S., Mendelson, M., Monnet, D. L., ... & Ouellette, M. (2018). Discovery, research, and development of new antibiotics: the WHO priority list of antibiotic-resistant bacteria and tuberculosis. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*, *18*(3), 318-327.

42.Ventola, C. L. (2015). The antibiotic resistance crisis part 1 causes and threats. Pharmacy and therapeutics, 40(4), 277.

43.Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (US). (2013). *Antibiotic resistance threats in the United States, 2013*. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention, US Department of Health and Human Services.

44. Young, J. A. (2004). Iron (III) Chloride. *Journal of Chemical Education*, 81(12), 1710.

45.de Kraker, M. E., Stewardson, A. J., &Harbarth, S. (2016). Will 10 million people die a year due to antimicrobial resistance by 2050?. *PLoS medicine*, *13*(11), e1002184.

46. Abebe, A., Sendek, A., Ayalew, S., &Kibret, M. (2017). Copper (II) mixed-ligand complexes containing 1, 10-phenanthroline, adenine and thymine: Synthesis, characterization and antibacterial activities. *Chemistry International*, *3*(3), 230-239.

47.Pansuriya, P. B., & Patel, M. N. (2008). Iron (III) complexes: preparation, characterization, antibacterial activity and DNA-binding. *Journal of enzyme inhibition and medicinal chemistry*, 23(2), 230-239.

48. Crichton, R., Crichton, R. R., & Boelaert, J. R. (2001). Inorganic biochemistry of iron metabolism: from molecular mechanisms to clinical consequences. John Wiley & Sons. Page (17-75).

49. House, J. E., & House, K. A. (2015). *Descriptive inorganic chemistry*. Academic Press.page (695-697).

50. MIESSLER, G. L., & TARR, D. A. (2000). Inorganic Chemistrv J. Pearson Education International. Page (380-388)

51. Shamsuzzoha, M., Atiku, I., Abu Khayer, M., Muktadirul, B., Ashad, M., & Alam,
M. (2015). Antimicrobial Studies of Mixed Ligand Transition Metal Complexes of Cu
(II) and Cd (II) with Maleic Acid and Heterocyclic Bases. *Univ. J. of Appl. Sci*, 3(3), 31-34.

52. Geary, W. J. (1971). The use of conductivity measurements in organic solvents for the characterisation of coordination compounds. *Coordination Chemistry Reviews*, 7(1), 81-122.

53.Moulis, J. M., Meyer, J., & Lutz, M. (1984). [4Fe-4X] 2+(X= sulfur, selenium) clusters in Clostridium pasteurianum ferredoxin and in synthetic analogs: structural data from resonance Raman spectroscopy. *Biochemistry*, 23(26), 6605-6613.

54.Mihsen, H. H., &Shareef, N. K. (2018, May). Synthesis, characterization of mixedligand complexes containing 2, 2-Bipyridine and 3-aminopropyltriethoxysilane. In *Journal of Physics: Conference Series* (Vol. 1032, No. 1, p. 012066).

55.Ogunniran, K. O., Ajanaku, K. O., James, O. O., Ajani, O. O., Adekoya, J. A., &Nwinyi, O. (2008). Synthesis, characterization, antimicrobial activity and toxicology study of some metal complexes of mixed antibiotics. *African Journal of Pure and Applied Chemistry*, 2(7), 069-074.

56. Allen, A. D., &Senoff, C. V. (1965). Infrared spectra of tris-ethylenediamine complexes of Ruthenium (II). *Canadian Journal of Chemistry*, *43*(4), 888-895.

57.Nakahara, A., Saito, Y., &Kuroya, H. (1952). The Crystal Structure of Trans-dichlorodiethylenediamine-cobalt.(III). Chloride Hydrochloride Dihydrate,[Coen2Cl2] Cl· HCl· 2H2O. *Bulletin of the Chemical Society of Japan*, 25(5), 331-336. 58. Sridharan, K. (2016). Spectral Methods in Transition Metal Complexes. Elsevier. Page (5-7)

59. Hamdani, H. E. L., Amane, M. E. L., Atmani, Z., & Haddad, M. (2016). Synthesis, characterization and biological activities of cis-trans complexes [M (phen)(caf) 2 X 2] M= Co (II), Fe (II), Mn (II), Cu (II); X: SCN-, CN-; caf: Caffeine; phen:(1, 10) phenanthroline. *J. Mater. Environ. Sci*, 7, 3100-3109.

60.Fischer, P. J., & Tarr, D. A. Gary L. Miessler.(2014). Pearson Education International. Page-403

61. Melese Abeyie. "Synthesis, structural investigation and antimicrobial activity of mixed ligand complex of mono nuclear iron (III), 1,10- phenantroline, 2,2-Bipyridine and acetamide." *Bahirdar university*, **2018**.

62. Bekalu Molla. Synthesis, Characterization and Assessment of Antibacterial Activities of Iron (III), Mixed Ligand Complexes containing 2, 2'-Bipyridine and Acetamide *Bahirdar university*, **2018**.

63. Mathur, N., & Bargotya, S. (2018). Evaluation of novel N/S containing heterocyclic metal complexes as biologically potent agents. *Res. J. Chem. Sci*, 8(4), 30-34.

64. Dharmaraj, N., Viswanathamurthi, P., & Natarajan, K. (2001). Ruthenium (II) complexes containing bidentate Schiff bases and their antifungal activity. *Transition Metal Chemistry*, *26*(1-2), 105-109.

65.Champion, P. M., Stallard, B. R., Wagner, G. C., &Gunsalus, I. C. (1982). Resonance Raman detection of an iron-sulfur bond in cytochrome P 450cam. *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, *104*(20), 5469-5472.

66.Bangcharoenpaurpong, O., Champion, P. M., Martinis, S. A., &Sligar, S. G. (1987). Investigations of the resonance Raman excitation profiles of cytochrome P 450cam. *The Journal of chemical physics*, 87(8), 4273-4284.

67. Bitew Fentahun. Synthesis, Structural Investigation and Assessment of Antibacterial Activities of New Iron (III) Complexes with Resorcinide Alone and Mixed with 1,10Phenantroline.*Bahirdar university*, **2019**.

APPENDIXES

Appendix 1: IR Spectra of Ethylenediamine ligand







Appendix 3: IR Spectra of [Fe (phen)₂(H₂O)₂] Cl₃ Complex



Appendix 4: IR Spectra of [Fe (phen)₂(en)(H₂O)₂] Cl₃ Complex.



Appendix 5: IR Spectra of [Fe₂(phen)₄(en)(H₂O)₂] Cl₃ Complex.



Appendix 6: Uv-Vis Spectra of Ethylenediamine ligand







Appendix 8: Uv-Vis Spectra of Ferric Salt



Appendix 9: Uv-Vis Spectra of [Fe(phen)₂(H₂O)₂] Cl₃ Complex A) Normal B) Expanded for charge transfer band and C) expanded for the d-d transition band.



Appendix 10: Uv-Vis Spectra of [Fe(phen)₂(en)(H₂O)₂] Cl₃ Complex. A) Normal B) Expanded for charge transfer band and C) expanded for the d-d transition band



Wavelengh (nm)

Appendix 11 : Uv-Vis Spectra of $[Fe_2 (phen)_4(en)(H_2O)_2] Cl_6 Complex A)$ Normal B) Expanded for charge transfer band and C) expanded for the d-d transition band

